MINUTES FOR ONE (1) PUBLIC HEARING

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, OCTOBER 6, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Benjamin Gettinger called to order the October 6, 2015 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anthony Sutton, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin (Vice Chair); Edward Mead, Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella

NOT PRESENT:  Jim Quish
STAFF:  Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
1.
EXECUTIVE SESSION - Colberg, LLC v.  Milford Planning & Zoning Board  
86 Pond Point Avenue – Discussion of pending litigation.

Motion:  By Ms. Cervin to go into Executive Session.

Second:  By Mr. Mead.
Vote:  All members present voted to go into Executive Session at 7:40 p.m. with City Attorney, Jon Berchem.  The Board came out of Executive Session at p.m 8:23 pm.
2.
8-24 APPROVAL – For the sale of 32-34 James Street, which the City recently acquired via strict foreclosure.

Chairman Gettinger:  The Board had previously approved the City’s acquisition of 32-35 James Street.  The City is now requesting the Board’s approval to sell the property.

Motion:  By Ms. Cervin to approve the City’s request to sell 32-35 James Street.

Second:  Mr. Grant


Vote:   All members voted in favor of approving the CGS 8-24 request.
D.
PUBLIC HEARING  - CLOSE BY 11/10/2015; EXPIRES ON 1/14/2016

2.
PROPOSED TEXT REGULATION AMENDMENT -  Petition of John W. Knuff, Esq., on behalf of Stoneham Milford LLC, to amend Section 3.16 of the Milford Zoning Regulations to allow for the sale and subdivision of separate parcels within developments in the CDD-1 zone in a manner comparable to that currently allowed in the nearby Shopping Center Design District.  (Text of Regulation Change Attached)


Attorney John Knuff:  This proposal is on behalf of Stoneham Milford LLC, which is the owner of the existing Shop-Rite shopping center, which consists of two parcels.  One parcel is located at 155 Cherry Street, which is just shy of 17 acres and 199 Cherry Street, which is a little more than a third of an acre.  The proposed change is to amend Section 3.16 of the Milford Zoning Regulations to allow for the sale and subdivision of separate parcels, within developments , located in the Corridor Design District-1 



(CDD-1) zone, provided the overall center complies with the regulations. 
Attorney Knuff said the regulation change is the functional equivalent of those in the Shopping Center Design District (SCDD).  The Westfield Mall is in the SCDD and sold the parcel on which the Target building was constructed.  Target does not have its own parking spaces, but has an easement and parking agreement with Westfield to use parking on that parcel.

Attorney Knuff said the current regulations prohibit the sale of 199 Cherry Stret due to parking restrictions on the property.  The urgent care center located at 199 Cherry Street has eight assigned spaces and would not conform to the regulations if sold because the rest of the parking is located on the 155 Cherry Street parcel.  Shop Rite is is leaving the shopping center and the wine and liquor store currently in the plaza is facing huge competition from Total Wine and More in the new Shop Rite Shopping Center.  
Stoneham Milford plans to sell the 199 Cherry Street parcel to generate capital to reconfigure the shopping center and make it a viable shopping area.  The sale would require an easement to the parcel at 155 Cherry Street for access and parking.



Attorney Knuff reviewed the proposed language of the  Modifications of Requirements he proposed to Section 3.16.6.



Board Discussion:


Mr. Grant: Questioned the impact to other properties.  There are a total of three other properties that fall into this category of properties that potentially could be subdivided and what advantage is there to the City and taxpayers to make this change. 


Attorney Knuff:  There is no harm to it and it helps developers make their property viable.  It will allow them to sell their property and generate some revenue so that the money can be reinvested into additional development  in the City. It frees capital in those areas of the City where you want development. It addresses the marketplace where development is taking place.


Chairman Gettinger:  Wouldn’t it increase the tax base for the City?



Attorney Knuff:  It could.



Mr. Mead:  Is there a parking easement for the property?



Attorney Knuff:  Not at this time.  The new Sectioin 3.16.6.4 addresses the shared parking and easement agreement that would be required.


Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public.  There was no one to speak in favor or opposition to the application for a regulation change.



In response to Ms. Cervin’s question as to the three other properties that applied to this subdivision change, Attorney Knuff replied:  Milford Plaza, consisting of 143, 155 an 199 Cherry Street, the subject of tonight’s proposed regulation change; 230 Cherry Street; 150 Boston Post Road and 155 Hill Street.  



Chairman Gettinger closed the public hearing.


 
Motion:  To approve by Mr. Sutton.
Second:  Mr. Dolan
Discussion: None.
Vote:  Eight members voted in favor of approval.  Mr. Grant voted against the motion.


The regulation change will become effective November 1, 2015

E.

LIAISON REPORTS – None.
F.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  -   Update
Mr. Grant:  Explained his request on behalf of the Regulation Subcommittee to make a minor change in the text of Section 5.8.5, because there are some instances where licensed professional engineers and architects do not have to prepare building plans.  

The existing text reads:  “Section  5.8.5   New Building Applications
Any application for new buildings shall be accompanied by building plans, floor plans and elevations prepared by a professional engineer and/or architect licensed in the State of Connecticut.
The proposed text reads:  “Section  5.8.5   New Building Applications
Any application for new buildings shall be accompanied by building plans, floor plans and elevations prepared by a professional engineer and/or architect licensed in the State of Connecticut  or others in accordance with State Statute Chapter 390 Section 20-298.”

Motion:  By Mr. Grant to send proposed regulation change to Section 5.8.5 to the City Attorney and required outside agencies.
Second:  By Mr. Mead.

Discussion:  Mr. Sutton suggested amending the motion to read: “…or by those individuals named in Connecticut General Statute 390 Section 20-298,”

Mr. Grant suggested the wording:  “…or other individuals in compliance with Connecticut General Statute 390 Section 20-298”; to which Mr. Sutton agreed, upon the review for language by the City Attorney.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approving the motion as amended.
Motion:  Passes.
G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (9/15/2015)
Motion:  To approve by Ms. Cervin.
Second:  By Mr. Panzella.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT 
Ms. Cervin:   Noted that the Milford Fire Department’s Site Plan Review of Planning and Zoning applications had been revised and asked that she receive a copy of these changes.
I. STAFF REPORT – None.
 Motion to Adjourn:  By Mr. Dolan
Mr. Sutton:  Second

All members voted in favor of adjournment at 8:45 p.m.
The next Planning and Zoning meeting will be held on Tuesday, October 20, 2015.

Respectfully submitted.

__Phyllis Leggett


Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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